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After President Tony Hoffman called the meeting to order, Keen opened her report by 
relaying events at Senior Action Day, where VID had a table.  No new members were 
enrolled. 
 
At Morton Street, she met with all relevant parties, including local politicians and 
Community Board members, parents and the Board of Ed.  Jonathan Geballe inquired 
about the possibility of being co-tenant to a charter school.  Keen said, so far, everyone 
is opposed to this idea.  The school will have 600 to a thousand students in the 6th 7th 
and 8th grades.  The design is being determined now. 
 
Arthur Schwartz brought Zephyr Teachout as a special guest--she is running in the 
Democratic primary for Governor.  She is a professor at Fordham Law School, and she 
worked on the presidential campaign of Howard Dean.   
 
Zephyr began by speaking about her past--she grew up in rural Vermont.  She said she 
is thinking about running for Governor and described some of the differences between 
herself and Andrew Cuomo. 
 
She would not allow fracking and wants to take an active part in renewable 
energy--creating sustainability and jobs.  She said Cuomo seems mainly interested in 
himself and his big donors.  She said he has completely abandoned schools and has no 
idea how to educate children.  She promised to pass election reform.  She was asked 
how she would deal with the IDC and said she would bring out progressive New Yorkers 
to vote and erach out to committees that are being ignored.  She is committed to home 
rule.  She wants single payer health care for New York.  She spoke of her online 
campaign for Howard Dean and how her heart is with small donors--she is interested in 
empowering people.  She spoke with infectious enthusiasm and energy.  She will be 
announcing her candidate for LG the next day. 
 
Arthur Schwartz spoke next about the need for support for Zephyr--45,000 signatures are 
needed and the club has always played an important role in elections.  He spoke about 
important developments in the Pier 40 drama.  He had lunch with Madalyn Wils and 
asked for an environmental study.  He said the secret agreement the governor made is 
sunk--the process now will go through a ULURP and all local politycians and Community 
Boards will be engaged.  He is also attempting to stop charter schools co-locations.  A 
law was passed April 1 banning co-locations;  all co-locations before January 1 must 
overcome this legal obstacle.  In the meantime, Eva Moscowitz is applying for 18 new 
charters.  Rachel Lavine and all state committee members in this district are engaged in 
trying to defeat the IDC.  The Working Families Party has endorsed all members of the 
IDC in the past but they have recently come on board.   
 
Cuomo was pressured not to use the Independent Party line--typically used to benefit 



Republicans--but he took it anyway.  Food and Water Watch asked Arthur to join their 
coalition and he hopes the club will join.  There was a discussion about Jeff Klein--a 
member of the IDC.  Rachel Lavine said he will be re-elected because he has union 
support but the unions will pressure him to return to the Progressive Caucus. 
 
Louis Nock next asked for our endorsement.  He is running unopposed for Civil Court.  
He spoke of his respect for those who arrive in his court;  his byword will be How can I 
help you?  He spoke of his many awards, including the President's Volunteer Service 
Award, and his pro bono service and volunteer service for the Coast Guard.  A motion to 
endorse was made and unanimously passed. 
 
There then ensued a discussion about rescinding the "no endorse" vote for Governor( in 
favor of endorsing Zephyr Teachout).  A proposal was made to allow the Executive 
Committee to endorse or not--this was defeated 14 against, 11 for and one abstention.  
This will be reconsidered at the next membership meeting. 
 
The next candidate for State Senate, running against Jeff Klein, is Oliver Koppell.  He is 
a former State AG, a former NYC council member and he set up a reform club in the 
Bronx.  He spoke of the history of the IDC--how in 2008 the Dems took over the majority 
in the State Senate but Jeff Klein felt he had lost power due to gerrymandering.  He left 
the Democratic Caucus to form the IDC.  He admitted he did it because he wasn't going 
to be Majority Leader.  He made a deal with Dean Skelos, allowing Skelos to veto all 
progressive legislation. 
 
Oliver said that WFP got Cuomo to agree to endorse him, but so far Cuomo has not.  He 
asked for help in the primary; he hopes to have the help of the Governor and Mayor. 
 
Deborah Glick spoke next--she chairs the Ways and Means and Rules Committees.  
She is still pushing for a three year moratorium on fracking but it's unlikely to pass the 
Senate.  Nassau and Suffolk are most in favor of fracking because it doesn't affect them.  
The Women's Equality Act, including paid family leave, equal pay and child care, passed 
the Assembly twice but then was split into 10 bills by the Governor, allowing people to 
vote for some parts and not others.  She spoke about the anti gay-conversion act which 
she and Brad Hoylman sponsored, and the DREAM Act .  Replying to questions about 
Cuomo, she spoke of his commitment to upstate, which is largely anti-fracking--many 
towns banned fracking.  He is strong on agriculture, solar energy, and the yogurt 
industry;  when Cuomo showed up and helped dig towns out when they were flooded, 
many of them turned Democratic.  She said he responds to over whelming pressure.  
When asked why he supports the IDC, she said she had no insight into his reasoning 
regarding that.  When asked about Spectra, she said a lot of the pipeline is in Federal, 
not State jurisdiction. 
 
Ed Yutkowitz , campaign chairman, asked for volunteers for petitioning for Brad, Rachel, 
and delegates.  He said they will be at Abingdon Square Saturday from 9:30 to 
11:00--Deborah Glick will be there until 10:30. 
 



Nadine Hoffman said the Gala brought in about $24,000, with $600 in expenses, a yield of 
between $19,000 and $20,000.  About $8,000 is still uncollected. 
 
Next, Frieda Bradlow spoke about the People's Climate March, September 22.  She said 
they are expecting 500 thousand people--the biggest demonstration since 1982.  The 
themes will be environment, equality, and peace.  Over 120 groups have signed on, 
including many from overseas.  A vote to endorse the march passed unanimously. 
 
Then Eric Batcher spoke for Kathy Hochul.  He said she's a hard fighter, pushing for the 
SAFE Act,  the DREAM Act, women's right to choose, and campaign finance reform.  
Carolyn Maloney, Gale Brewer, Jerry Nadler and Liz Holtzman are all supporters.  Keen 
Berger, Deley Gazinelli and Deborah Glick all had positive things to say about her. 
 
When Brad Hoylman got up to speak, his arm was in a sling from an accident with a mild 
bottle.  He said the IDC wasn't working on anything with the exception of the SAVE Act 
and a watered-down version of the minimum wage.  He said Cuomo was frustrated 
because he couldn't get the equality act and minimum wage passed.  He said the IDC's 
own local organizations were not endorsing them.  The DREAM Act should be passed.  
We might get medical marijuana, wage reform, and giving the city more control over 
speed limits.  He said at the moment there were no big-ticket progressive items;  
Republicans are running scared of their primary opponents because of the Eric Cantor 
defeat.  He said to expect bigger things in September. 
 
Deley asked if Medicaid and Medicare could be made to pay for dental implants over 
bridges--they are more cast-effective and more effective in general.  Brad said there 
were a whole spectrum of issues to be confronted in medical coverage. 
 
A vote to endorse Kathy Hochul was taken--it passed, 14 for and 9 no endorsement. 
 
The last candidate to speak was John Liu, running for State Senate against Tony Avella.  
He spoke of the need for the Democrats to regain control in the State Senate.  The 
Republicans control the IDC.  He said raising the minimum wage to $11.50 an hour was 
close to his heart--he'd proposed a hike 3 years ago.  He said income inequality equals 
economic disaster.  He said if he's elected, all bills will pass quickly, including the 
DREAM act.  He's always rocked the boat and he will do so in the Senate--he won't take 
the electorate for granted.  He has union support and the support of all local elected 
officials.  He was asked a question about Tony Avella, who had a strong animal rights 
record.  John said when he was in Queens there was no animal care and control;  we 
need resources in the category of animal protections. 
 
Tom Connor didn't bring the SCRIE resolution, but explained that it the income 
requirements should go up with the consumer price index.  This was passed 
unanimously. 
 
Deley proposed a letter improving the health care law--that Medicaid considers dental 
implants "experimental"  even though they have been used since the 1960's.  Tom said 



Medicare doesn't cover dental at all--it should be included in both Medicare and Medicaid. 
 
Keen resolved to look at the letter--and a vote to endorse passed unanimously. 
 
The meeting was adjourned. 


